
Town of Urbanna 
Town Council  

Monthly Meeting 
Council Chambers-390 Virginia St. Suite B 

September 22, 2022 

CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL 
Mayor Hartley called the meeting to order at 7:00pm 

Present 
Mayor Barbara Hartley 
Council Members 

Marjorie Austin 
Larry Chowning 
Bill Goldsmith 
Merri Hanson-via zoom 
Bill Smith 

Garth Wheeler-Town Administrator 
Roy Kime-Zoning Administrator 
Andrea Erard-Town Attorney 
Michele Hutton-Town Treasurer 
Martha Rodenburg-Town Clerk 
Members of the public 

Absent 
Councilmember Hollberg 

Councilmember Hanson requested to participate electronically from Berkley, CA while she is with family during her 
toddler grandson’s cancer treatment. 
Councilmember Austin moved to allow Councilmember Hanson to participate electronically 
Councilmember Goldsmith seconded 

Austin, Chowning, Goldsmith, Smith, and Hartley voted yes 
Motion passed 5-0 

All present said the Pledge of Allegiance 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to accept the agenda as presented 
Councilmember Chowning seconded 

Austin, Chowning, Goldsmith, Hanson, Smith, and Hartley voted yes 
Motion passed 6-0 

PRESENTATION 
Mayor Hartley thanked Miss Rosabeth Rennolds for taking it upon herself to pick up litter in Taber Park and presented 
her with gift to thank her and show the Town’s appreciation for her efforts. 

PUBLIC HEARING 
Request for Special Use Permit-Lot 20A-1-113 (41 Oyster Road) 
Roy Kime, Zoning Administrator presented the staff position on the request by Oyster Road Docks, LLC for a special use 
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permit to allow for the construction of a residential dwelling structure within a B-2 zoned district. 

The applicant presented their application at a public hearing to the Town of Urbanna Planning Commission on August 
31, 2022, at which time the Planning Commission recommended unanimously that the Town Council vote to approve 
the Special Use Permit. 

Lewis Hall, representing Oyster Road Docks, LLC presented their application, including a brief history of the property, 
along with their plans to build a small single-family home, and install a floating dock. 

Mayor Hartley opened the public hearing 

There were no comments from the public 

The public hearing was closed 

Councilmember Chowning asked if there would be a change in zoning.   Roy Kime responded no; this was only a special 
use permit to allow a residential structure to be built in what is a B-2 zoned district. 

Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the Special Use Permit application by Oyster Road Docks, LLC for 
Lot 20A-113 (41 Oyster Road) as presented in the staff report (text below): 
Because the Town Council finds that, after notice and hearing as required herein, that the proposed special use permit for 
20A-1-113, 41 Oyster Road  will not adversely affect the health, safety,   or welfare of persons residing or working on the 
premises or in the neighborhood, will not unreasonably impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, 
nor increase congestion in the streets, nor impair the character of the district or adjacent districts, nor be incompatible 
with the Comprehensive Plan nor be likely to reduce or impair the value of buildings or property of surrounding areas, but 
that such establishment or use will be in accordance with Chapter 17 of the Urbanna Town Code; therefore the Planning 
Commission of the Town of Urbanna recommends to the Urbanna Town Council approval of Special Use Permit Application 
#22-01 with the following conditions: 

1. Consistent with Section 17-3.2, the applicant shall only construct the residential dwelling on the lot of record
and in no case shall there be more than one main building on the lot.

2. Consistent with Section 17-13.2, any accessory building or structure is subordinate to or a portion of the main
building and shall not be constructed prior to the construction of the main building.

3. Consistent with Section 17-18.11 any expansion to a non-confirming structure shall require a separate special
use permit.  If reconstruction or expansion of the prior non-conforming structure is not commenced with two
years of the date of this special use permit, the non-conforming structure status shall expire.

4. The applicant must furnish the Town of Urbanna with evidence of connection to town sewer and water systems 
before construction is completed.

5. Once the property is dedicated for use as a residential dwelling, no commercial uses shall be permitted on the
property, except a home occupation.

6. The residence to be constructed, as well as any accessory structures in a B-2 zoned district, are also within
overlays districts, including but not limited to Historic district overlay and Chesapeake Bay district overlays.
Applicant must comply with all rules and regulations of all applicable districts and obtain appropriate
approvals before further zoning approvals will be considered.

7. Applicant will comply with all Town of Urbanna, County of Middlesex, Commonwealth of Virginia and federal
laws and ordinances.
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8. Prior to construction, the applicant must submit and receive approval from the Zoning Administrator as to the 
design, color scheme and materials to be used for the residential dwelling to ensure neighborhood 
compatibility. 

9. Construction of the primary residence shall commence within two years of the date of the issuance of this 
special use permit or this special use permit shall automatically expire.  

10. Outdoor construction activity may only occur Monday through Friday between the hours of 8:00AM and 
5:00PM.  During construction, the applicant will ensure that trash and debris are not scattered about on the 
property. 

11. Lighting shall be dark sky compliant and shall be downward facing. 
12. There shall be no music or other sound that is audible beyond twenty feet of the property line. 
13. Two parking spaces shall be provided on the lot. 
14. The applicant shall cooperate with the Town of Urbanna and the recordation of this special use permit in the 

Middlesex County Circuit Court. 
Councilmember Goldsmith seconded 
 Austin, Chowning, Goldsmith, Hanson, Smith, and Hartley voted yest 
 Motion passed 6-0 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the August 11, 2022 minutes as presented 
Councilmember Goldsmith seconded 
 Austin, Chowning, Goldsmith, Hanson, Smith, and Hartley voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
 
REPORTS 
Town Administrator 
Garth Wheeler stated he would not be giving a report as the items will be covered in the following committee reports 
 
Treasurer’s Report 
Michele Hutton, Town Treasurer presented the Treasurer’s report for August 2022 
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Lodging Tax 

Meals Tax 
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Water Sales 

Collected RE Tax  - Delinquent Collected PPT  - Delinquent 
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Finance Committee 
Councilmember Goldsmith reported the following items 

• Old Town Hall-Sale of the old Town Hall will be discussed later in meeting and again at the Finance Committee 
meeting scheduled for Tuesday, September 27 

• Water delinquencies-staff has begun procedures to collect past due accounts and deliver shut-off notices 
 
Pool Committee 
Councilmember Goldsmith reported the following: 

• Mayor Hartley and Marnie Harte made a presentation to the Middlesex County Board of Supervisors requesting 
financial assistance from the county with building the pool.  While the board did not say “no”, they were not 
receptive to giving a lump sum to the town. 

• The Committee will continue to meet on Friday afternoons to work out a plan to finance and begin construction 
on the pool. 

 
Planning Commission 
Councilmember Hanson reported the following: 

• The Commission did not meet in September 
• A meeting of the Urbanna Virginia Main Street is being held to form a task force 
• Next Planning Commission meeting scheduled for October 12th at 6pm 

  
Water Committee 
Councilmember Smith reported the following 

• Kimley-Horn sent a link to a GPS unit that will cost approximately $395 (plus subscription) 
o Previous units researched cost $4,000-$5,000 
o Will contact vendor to determine which unit and subscription is best for our needs 

• Cartegraph contract has been approved for one year renewal 
o Currently only used for water system 

• VDH application reviewed and revisions made during a Zoom call with AH Environmental 
o Application approved by the committee for AH to submit to VDH 

• Bid package received for well #6, and currently under review by Water Committee 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT & PUBLIC COMMENT RESPONSE 

• Andy Anderson-spoke regarding water customers being able to use boat ramp for free, against golf cart permits 
being given to people who do not reside in town limits, finding other sources of income for the Town, and trash 
pick-up should be cut back or discontinued to save costs. 

o Garth Wheeler responded that was not the policy and would follow-up with marina staff 
o Councilmember Goldsmith responded non-tax payers shouldn’t get things for free.  He added that trash 

service costs approximately $20 per month and would cost residents more to contract with a provider 
individually 

o Councilmember Chowning commented he is for finding every way we can to provide additional services 
 

• William Mayo-spoke regarding the need for golf carts to be policed 
 
OLD BUSINESS   
Kayak Trail 
Councilmember Chowning updated Council on the Kayak Trail on Urbanna Creek.  

• Has gathered hundreds of photos and written “cut lines” 
• He requests that Council review them and provide feedback 
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Sale of old Town Hall 
As discussed previously, Council has recommended moving forward with the sale of the old Town Hall building, 45 Cross 
St. An appraisal of $367,000 has been received. 
After discussion, it was decided to send the matter to the Finance Committee for recommendations.  
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Ordinance 22-03 Clutter Ordinance Proposed 
Andrea Erard, Town Attorney presented a proposed ordinance to replace Chapter 6 in the current Town Ordinance.  The 
new ordnance would add language to add the category of “clutter”, as well as enabling enforcement. 
Discussion took place as to clarifying the definition of “clutter”.  
Before taking action, a public hearing will need to be held. 
Councilmember Austin made a motion authorizing advertising a public hearing to be held on October 27, 2022 on the 
proposed [Ordinance 22-03 Clutter Ordinance Proposed] 
Councilmember Hanson seconded 
Further discussion took place regarding various concerns with the proposed ordinance as presented. 
It was determined Ms. Erard would modify the proposed ordinance to include pictures that would provide a visual 
definition of “clutter” for discussion at the next Town Council meeting. 
Councilmember Austin withdrew her motion 
 
 
Oyster Festival 2022-Master Plan 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the 2022 Oyster Festival Master Plan as presented 
Councilmember Goldsmith seconded 
Councilmember Chowning asked if insurance coverage was included in the plan, and staff responded that it was. 
 Austin, Chowning, Goldsmith, Hanson, Smith, and Hartley voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
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ADJOURN 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to adjourn 
Councilmember Smith seconded 

Austin, Chowning, Goldsmith, Hanson, Smith, and Hartley voted yes 
Motion passed 6-0 

Meeting adjourned at 8:23pm 

Submitted by: 

_________________________________ 

Martha J.  Rodenburg 
Town Clerk 
Approved by Town Council 11/17/2022
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